BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

February 7, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, February 7, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman



Richard J. Quintal, Jr. 


Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Town Manager’s Report
Governor’s Budget Proposals for FY2007 – Mr. Sylvia announced that Governor Romney recently released his budget proposals for Fiscal Year 2007.  Officially referred to as “House 1”, the Governor’s proposed budget includes state aid figures for the ensuing fiscal year, beginning July 1, 2006.  

For Plymouth, House 1 represents a net $2,376,575 increase for Fiscal Year 2007 (including revenue and assessments).  Below is a summary of the major state aid areas and how Plymouth fared.

CHAPTER 70 – (School Aid)

FY 07:
$18,271,751 - $1,522,308 increase

CHARTER SCHOOL REIMBURSEMENT

FY 07:
$465,630 - $23,171 increase

LOTTERY 

FY 07:
$4,792,155 - $936,115 increase

STATE OWNED LAND

FY 07:
$712,356 - $178,133 increase

Mr. Sylvia stated that it was important to keep in mind that with the proposed increases in local aid proposed in House 1, there are also increased assessments.  The largest assessment increased was charter school sending tuition which increases in House 1 by $324,875.

Attached with this report were the local aid estimates and assessments worksheets produced by the Department of Revenue, which compare House 1 to the FY 06 Cherry Sheet estimates for Plymouth.  Additional information was provided by DOR and the Finance Director.  As the General Court begins their work on the FY 07 budget, Mr. Sylvia stated that he would update the Board on the progress. 

Public Information Session – Mr. Sylvia stated that the Public Information Session hosted by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, would be held on Wednesday, March 8, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at Memorial Hall. 

PWED Project – Mr. Sylvia stated that last week he was notified by Representative deMacedo that the Town of Plymouth had received an additional $200,000 in PWED Funding for the Long Pond Road project.  Mr. Sylvia thanked the Delegation for securing these funds. 
LICENSES 
One Day All Alcohol License

Zion Lutheran Church, 386 Court Street is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for the following dates:

February 10, 2006 from 7:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Valentine’s Day Party to be held at the Loring Center.

February 26, 2006 from 1:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. for a Birthday Party to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

One Day Wine and Malt License

Sacred Heart High School, 399 Bishops Highway, Kingston is requesting a one day wine and malt license for March 18, 2006 from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. for the school’s Annual Caritas Awards Gala to be held at the Party Light Headquarters, 59 Armstrong Road.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.
Direct Finance Corp.,16 Samoset Street is requesting a one day wine and malt license for February 16, 2006 from 5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. for an Open House to be held at their office.

Liquor Liability will be in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Atlantic Country Club, 450 Little Sandy Pond Road is requesting a one day wine and malt license for February 11, 12, 18, 19, 25, 26, 2006 from 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. to be held at the golf course for regular operations.  Rain dates are February 12, 17, 20, 24, 27, 2006 and March 3, 2006.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Common Victualler (Renewal)

PB & J Enterprises d/b/a Wayne’s Seafood Market

315 Court Street

Cappy’s Pizza

700 State Road

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Common Victualler (New)

Fratello’s Pizza & Pasta

202 South Meadow Road

Valdomibo Fernandes

(Formerly California Pizza)

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Depts.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Change of Manager/Officers (Liquor)

Run of the Mill, Inc. d/b/a Run of the Mill Tavern, 6 Spring Lane is requesting a Change of Manager from Thomas Howarth to Mary Ann Howarth and a Change of Officers.  Thomas Howarth former manager and officer of the corporation passed away recently.  Mary Anne and Meaghan Howarth will be the officers of the Corporation.

Background check shows no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above change of manager and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Junk Dealer (New)

R.J. Stone & Associates, Inc. d/b/a Millers Country Store

114 Water Street

To sell antiques

Issuance of the above license is subject to approval from the Building Dept.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Business (New)

Celtic Care Crew, Inc d/b/a Passport Car and Coach

89 Winthrop Road

Margaret Cahill, Principal

· One Vehicle for Hire Business Permit: Livery

· Applying for one Vehicle for Hire (Livery)

      2006 Chrysler 300 Sedan (5 passenger)

Issuance of the Vehicle for Hire license is subject to approval and inspection from the building department.

· Applying for two Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses

Issuance of the Operator licenses is subject to CORI background check and driving records.

Douglas Sylvia

13 Terrence Ave

Falmouth

Margaret Cahill

89 Winthrop Road

Plymouth
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of January 17, 2006 and January 24, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Vice Chairman Malaguti.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

NIMS – The Board voted to adopt the National Incident Management System (NIMS); formally recognize the National Incident Management System (NIMS) as the local standard for incident management; and as such, adopt the Incident Command System (ICS) as the Town of Plymouth’s official incident response system.

Letter – The Board approved the sending of a letter to the legislative delegation asking them to support 

the removal of the current cap on Lottery distribution to cities and towns.

Ballot Question – The Board authorized the following ballot question to be placed on the May 

20, 2006 Annual Town Election:  “Shall a commission be elected to revise the charter of Plymouth?”

Herring Moratorium – The Board adopted the attached regulations proposed in a memo from Environmental Director David Gould in regards to a Herring Moratorium. 

PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Margaret Cahill, owner of Passport Car and Coach, thanked the Board for their approval of her new vehicle for hire licenses. 

COMMITTEE INTERVIEWS – PLYMOUTH DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION
Chairman Tavares announced that Mr. Peter Neville had withdrawn his request for an appointment to the PDC.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to re-appoint Mr. Jaeger to the Corporation and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0. 

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES

ARTICLE 16: To see if the Town will vote to hear and act on the report of the Community Preservation Committee on the Fiscal Year 2007 Community Preservation budget and to appropriate from the Community Preservation Fund a sum of money to meet the administrative expenses and all other necessary and proper expenses of the Community Preservation Committee for Fiscal Year 2007 and further to reserve for future appropriation amounts as recommended by the Community Preservation Committee: a sum of money for the acquisition, creation and preservation of open space excluding land for recreational use, a sum of money for acquisition, preservation, and rehabilitation of historic resources, and a sum of money for the creation, preservation and support of community housing, or take any other action relative thereto.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE
Mr. William Keohan, Chairman of the Community Preservation Committee, explained that this administrative article would set aside 10% of the annual revenues in the Community Preservation Fund for Community Housing, historic resources, and open space. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti motioned to recommend article 16 and Selectmen Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended.
SPECIAL TOWN MEETING ARTICLE 10:  To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire by purchase, or otherwise for open space purposes pursuant to the Community Preservation Program and to accept the deed to the Town of Plymouth of a fee simple interest or less for 29.9 acres of land, more or less, in the Town of Plymouth located off Center Hill Road and shown on Assessors Map 52, Lot 10c, 10d, 10e and 21c and further that said land be conveyed to the Town of Plymouth acting by through its Conservation Commission under the provisions of G.L.c. 44B and G.Lc. 40, Section 8C, and to enter into all agreements and execute any and all instruments as may be necessary on behalf of the Town to effect said purchase and as purchase and as funding therefore to transfer from the Community 
TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

Preservation fund and / or borrow the sum of $4,000,000.00 (full purchase price) pursuant to G.L.c.44B or any other general or special law for the said purchase, and to authorize the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen to borrow a sum of money in anticipation of revenue pursuant to said G.L.c. 44 B and G.L.c. 44 Section 7(3) or any other enabling authority, for the cost of said acquisition and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to grant a perpetual conservation restriction pursuant to G.L.c. 184 Sections 31-33; or take any other action there on.

COMMUNITY PRESERVATION COMMITTEE

Mr. William Keohan explained that this article requested money to be borrowed for the acquisition of the Joslin Diabetes property.  He explained that he was working closely with the Finance Department on the most appropriate borrowing techniques.  
After a brief clarification on the amount of money needed to borrow and its source, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 
ARTICLE 24: To see if the Town will vote to amend its Zoning Bylaw Section 205-29 Retirement mobile home planned unit development and by adding Section 205-69 to allow by special permit subject to Environmental Design Conditions age restricted developments within zoning Districts that allow residential uses, as well as, associated definitions, procedures, and schedules, or take any other action relative thereto. 

PLANNING BOARD

Mr. Lee Hartmann, Director of Planning, explained that this article would subject age restricted housing to the stringent design standard, outlined in the Planned Unit Development section of the Zoning Bylaw, would reduce the density of age restricted developments in the R-25, R-20SL, R-20MD and Waterfront Districts and lastly would change the definition of elderly from all persons must be 55 or older to at least 1 member of the household must be 55 or over.  Mr. Hartmann further explained that the intent of this section was to expand housing opportunities for elderly in accordance with the Town’s Master Plan and Affordable Housing Plan and to provide an attractive and healthy residential environment and buffer such development from abutting incompatible uses.
Vice Chairman Malaguti asked why we now allow 8 units per acre in light industrial waterfront area, like the condos on Brewster Street and Mr. Hartmann responded that this has been a standard in Plymouth for a long while. Mr. Malaguti asked how this was smart growth.  Mr. Nick Filla, Chairman of the Planning Board, explained that the project still required a special permit so it was evaluated in terms of smart growth.   Mr. Malaguti said that this needed to be tightened up.  Mr. Filla explained that the Planning Board was aware of this but that he could bring it forward to them again.  Selectman Loewenberg expressed her concern with the criterion of having only one person be 55 years of age.  She explained that the current demographic favored the retirement persons, but that this would not always be true.  She explained that marketability should not be their concern.

Selectman Schena and Quintal as well as Chairman Tavares agreed that this should not be voted on that evening and that it should be a topic to discuss with the Planning Board. Mr. Tavares asked that Town Manager’s office to schedule a meeting with the Planning Board.  
ARTICLE 27: To see if the Town will vote to accept as a gift land for various municipal purposes or take any other action relative thereto.

PLANNING BOARD

Ms. Valerie Massard, Town Planner, explained that over the past several months, the Planning Board had negotiated several open space subdivisions with the Rural Residential zoning districts and one standard subdivision in the southern portion of the Town of Plymouth which required that the developer(s) offer a gift of land to the Town as negotiated through the public hearing process for the special permits for these developers.  Ms. Massard asked that the Selectmen vote to recommend the town authorizing them to accept these lots by gift to the Town. The following lots were accepted:

TOWN MEETING ARTICLES (continued)

· Lot, 23B, Plat 113--Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this gift of land and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 accepted.

· Lot 4A, Plat 84--Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this gift of land and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 accepted.

· Lot 6-4 and Lot 16 of Plat 64-- Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this gift of land and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 accepted.

· Lot 22-3, Plat 58-- Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this gift of land and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 accepted.

· Lots 71-112; 114,148,168,215,217,219,221,223,225,227,229,231,235,237,239,241,243,294,296,298,311,313, and 72-45, Plat 56-- Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this gift of land and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 accepted.

· Lot 4-818 a.k.a lot 863, Plat 72—Selectman Quintal asked if the site could be checked for chemical contamination before they accept it and Ms. Massard answered that they would vote contingent upon it being checked.  Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this gift of land contingent upon it being checked for chemical contamination and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 accepted.

ARTICLE 31A:  To see if the Town will vote to accept the provisions of G.L. c.148, §26H and §26I to require automatic sprinklers or other fire suppression in lodging or boarding houses and multi-family residential structures with four or more units, respectively, or take any other action relative thereto.

BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Captain Michael Young, Fire Department, explained that this article would require every lodging house or boarding house to be protected throughout with an adequate system of automatic sprinklers within 5 years.  Also he said that any building constructed or substantially rehabilitated for residential purposes and containing not less than 4 dwelling units shall be equipped with an approved system of automatic sprinklers.  Captain Young sited several reasons why the Town should adopt these sections into the town by-laws.  After his presentation had concluded, Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to recommend this article and Selectman Quintal seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended. 
ARTICLE 41: To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to release in whole or in part a drainage easement over either or both of two parcels of land situated on the Southeasterly side of South Meadow Road being shown as Lots 36-4A and Lots 36-6A on Plat 95 of the Plymouth Assessors Maps, or take any other action relative thereto.

BY PETITION: Peter Hale, ET AL.

Mr. Shaw explained that the purpose of this article was to authorize the Board to release the unnecessary portion of the 1971 drainage easement off of South Meadow road, Lots 36-4A and Lots 36-5A.   Selectman Schena moved to recommend this article and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 to be recommended.
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Derelict Buildings – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked for an update on the response from Counsel involving derelict buildings.  Ms. Arrighi responded that she would put the response in the Selectmen’s mailboxes this week. 
Figure for legislative delegation – Selectman Schena reminded the Board that they needed to get a figure for the spent fuel storage legislation for the delegation and that they might want to discuss it with the Nuclear Matters Committee.   
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Russell Mill Pond Dam – Chairman Tavares was concerned about the condition of the Russell Mill Pond Dam. He asked the Town Manager’s office to get the necessary parties together to determine a course of action. 
Snow Removal Deficit Funding – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked for a docket item to discuss deficit snow removal funding.  He didn’t understand how we could be in a deficit when we have had such a mild winter.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would arrange it.  Mr. Sylvia did comment that he had met with Mr. Crombie and he had indicated that there were two reasons for the deficit.  The first was the need to restock from last year’s storm and the second was for additional monies in anticipation of a major snow storm.  Selectman Quintal asked to see last year’s figures side by side with this year’s.

Town Manager’s Office – Chairman Tavares commented that they needed to re-evaluate the Town Manager’s Office and how it functions.  He commented that a lot of additional work is being placed on that office and that that it needed to be addressed publicly. Chairman Tavares asked this to be placed on the Board’s radar screen. 
No Meeting- Chairman Tavares announced that the Board would not be meeting next week.  

Facility Master Plan Hearings – Chairman Tavares reminded everyone about the two upcoming Facility Master Plan Hearings on February 13 at 7 p.m. at the Plymouth South Middle School and February 16 at 7 p.m. at the Plymouth Community Intermediate School. 
ETA Letter from Kingston – Vice Chairman Malaguti explained that the Board had received a letter from Kingston’s Town Administrator Kevin Donovan in regards to extending Plymouth’s ETA to the Town of Kingston.  Mr. Sylvia explained that there were certain criteria to becoming an ETA and that Plymouth was already designated as one.  Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if this request was standard for another Town to want to join another’s ETA and Mr. Sylvia responded that it was common.  Chairman Tavares stated that he would like this letter to be sent to Mr. Denis Hanks, Director of Economic Development. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.
Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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